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My chief recollections about our charge across France, revolve around poor G-2 work. At CHARTRES, for example, our battalion was told that there were only a few Germans there and that they had only small arms, but it was a very tough fight and caused us heavily. In addition there seemed to be confusion in the command as we went through CHARTRES towards VERDUN we received orders to capture a certain town. Then we were ordered suddenly to take the gasoline out of our tanks.
Then we were ordered to put the gasoline in our tanks. I do not know why. The net result however, was that we had not gome into town that night and fortunately so, as later we discovered that it was infested with tank traps, dug in 88's and mines.


In October we were attached to 21st Army Group and were under control of the British. At VORTUM on the MAAS RIVER we were told by our G-2 that there were only small arms and about 500 German Infantry in the town. When we got there we found 3 different types of artillery, over 300 mortars and at least six regiments of Infantry and plenty of mines and road blocks. The British Intelligence on the other hand was much more accurate. I have checked on several occasions and found the situation to be exactly as they had reported it.


In addition our unit operated like a dis-organised mob. At VORTUM there was absolutely no co-ordination between the tanks and the infantry. Our infantry platoons were considerably under strenght and we could get no replacements.
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There was ill feeling in the battalion due to the Commanding Officer who did not permit the men to go near civilian houses. However he would always find a house where he would get fine meals of chicken and wine and so forth, and leave us with nothing. The 1st Sergeant of one unit consistantly failed to convey the orders down to the men, yet I was never able to persuade the Captain to have him replaced.
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